
  

TOWN COUNCIL 
Committee to Review Zoning and Permitting Regulations 

Selectmen’s Conference Room 

  Thursday June 1, 2017 – 5:30pm 

 
MEETING MINUTES  

 
 

PRESENT: Chair of Committee, Vice-President James Crocker Jr.; Councilor Jessica Rapp-Grassetti, 

Councilor Fred Chirigotis; Councilor Deborah Dagwan; Councilor John Norman,  

Also in Attendance: David Suro, local home builder in the Town of Barnstable 

Charles Carey, Carey Commercial 

 
 

Meeting was called to order at 6:05pm by the Chair of Committee, Vice-President James Crocker Jr., 

thanked both for coming in and meeting with us, we are here trying to get a short term, long term 

solutions for the zoning problem possibly in our Town. Chair of the Committee stated that Mr. Suro had 

some zoning issues with some building on Main Street Hyannis, his issue was there was a building on 

Main Street that received all the permits from the fire station and we were in the process of doing the 

floors and out of curiosity we went to the Building Department and asked what we would need, and that 

is when we found out that we needed to do a quote analysis, and were informed that towns are just 

recently starting to do. When he asked another developer that had recently built in Barnstable if he 

needed this and it was told to him that Barnstable must have just attended a conference in Boston and 

found out that this can be enforced, so my partner and I learned that day we need to go through a whole 

permitting process at 200 Main Street, Building Department, so we complied, but it would have been 

nice at the start of the process of application that we were told what we needed so that we were prepared 

and there would not be a delay. Other studios had opened up 4 months ago with the same business as the 

one that we were building, and we wanted to look at the application to see how it was done on their end, 

and we found out they were not required to file one, but we did the process, and it ended up costing a bit 

more, but we did it. Another issue is a well know Centerville Business wants to stay in Centerville and 

wants to expand, but the zoning will not allow the expansion. He tried to have a conversation with 

JoAnne Miller Buntich regarding it, but the conversation did not evolve into anything. He feels that the 

Town needs to be able to evolve into the current era, and allow the business’s that are already there to 

expand if they are willing to maintain and develop the area. It would be an improvement to an already 

existing site if it were allowed but it’s not, so the business is looking to relocate because they want to 

expand and create more jobs but there is not a location that will allow them to do this with the square 

footage they need, we just do not have the square footage they are looking for, but if they were able to 

expand where they were originally it would be what they need. We hope to keep them in Barnstable, but 

it looks like they may go elsewhere. They are currently using the space at Capabilities, but they are 

renting that. They were also looking at space off Cape for the production portion. Councilor Chirigotis 

said the business district has always been a problem because of the zoning issues in that corridor. 

Councilor Jessica Rapp Grassetti asked how many square feet are they looking for. Mr. Suro answered 

it’s not necessarily looking for a grand massive building; it is the zoning for single use zoning. Councilor 

Norman stated that the Zoning issue may be being decided by one person who may not think that that 

will work there, should not be the only person who decides, we have a Committee that looks at this very 

issue, it is not decided by someone in a department, because we can address the zoning issues, but when 

the zoning issues are addressed, we have to make sure it is designed so that the regulatory agreement is 



set up for that individual business, so that when the business folds or moves or goes away the regulatory 

agreement goes with it. We need to build these small business ideas and let them expand if it is possible.  

 Councilor Jessica Rapp Grassetti asked about how much money the code analysis cost you and 

how long did it take. Mr. Suro stated it can cost anywhere from $1, 000 to $15, 000 depending on the 

complexity, and they take about 3 weeks to get back. He did have an experience at the Craigville 

Conference Center that took about three months to complete from start to finish, the problem there was 

we did a code analysis and submitted it and it took a while to get it back with a result of it was 

incomplete. We defended our position and when a second look was taken it was determined we did have 

all the correct information, but it delayed the project three months before we got an answer from the 

Building Department, when it really did not have to. Chair of the Committee stated that we need a 

standardized sheet when individuals are filing for these; a standardized sheet is what is needed so that 

everyone is treated the same the process is the same and there is uniform information being given out to 

everyone. The process is not one way for one and another way for someone else.  

 Councilor Chirigotis asked how long the regulatory agreement takes to have approved. Attorney 

Ruth Weil stated that she is aware that the regulatory process needs to be streamlined, they are aware of 

that already. Mr. Suro asked if there was a way to organize who we see first so that we are not running 

around and visiting many or multiple departments for approval. Councilor Norman mentioned that his 

first contact when starting a project is to first speak to the abutters of the project and let them know what 

is going on and gain the support of the abutters first, then I would go to your Civic Associations and talk 

to them about it and get feedback from them as well, you always hear of opposition to projects, you 

seldom here anyone supporting a project, and usually the opposition comes from the fact that they were 

not informed of the project and they were not told, so they oppose it from the beginning even if its 

beneficial.  

 Chair of the Committee introduced Mr. Carey of Carey Commercial Properties, Mr. Carey said 

zoning and regulations fascinate him, we have our most frustration though with those that enforce and 

interpret the zoning by laws, we have so many regulations, and regulations over the original regulations, 

that if you can find your way through all of that you’re doing well, Barnstable walks a tight rope of 

regulations, Governor Baker tried to undo regulations and it is very difficult to do (See exhibit A) 

  

                                             



This got a lot of people excited, but he does not believe it was ever used. There are just too many 

regulations, too many layers. There are people that have problems and we have other issues. The order 

that was sent to the indoor gun range on the night they were opening was pretty awful, they started in 

April of 2015 with site plan review to renovate the existing building, and they would have to deal with 

every department of the Town, the operators knew that they would probably have a lot of opposition, 

because let’s face it people in the North East do not like guns and are very weird about it, so it was well 

know, so two years later after all the inspections and re inspections and safety inspections and all that 

was needed and required they did, on the eve of the grand opening they receive a letter from Licensing to 

cease and desist because they did not have a permit, the town went through this process with them all 

along the way, and at no point did anyone tell them they needed this permit so they were not allowed to 

have the Grand Opening. Councilor Chirigotis asked what type of permit they not have. Mr. Carey said a 

shooting gallery license, something very simple, but not one department said anything to them. We need 

to eliminate some of the regulations, but I have no idea how you would begin to do this, with all the 

organizations that have developed and put into place. Mr. Carey would like to see consistency, and a lot 

of times the people at the counter give different information depending on whom you speak to at any 

given day, the information could be different. He would like to see a handbook developed or at the very 

least a guide. If you are a new business owner or developer coming into Barnstable, you have no idea 

where you go or where you have to start or what application to start with, it is very frustrating, so a guide 

of sorts would be so very helpful. The other frustrating issue is the time frame between the application 

process and the decision that is made, and in the Commercial business time is money. Who are the 

buyers looking at Commercial building to buy, we as the Committee have heard it is a lot of nonprofits 

coming in and buying, who thinks Barnstable and who wants to come to Barnstable to do business. Mr. 

Carey said now that everything is on the web and not in hard copy, so the technology is killing us 

because people use the internet and do their homework before they buy, and they are not using us to 

show them the building, they are reading all the information on the web, with that being said the other 

trend he sees is the American investor and not the foreign investors are starting to emerge, in the past it 

was always the foreigner buying the building and the business, and now he sees that trend getting smaller 

and the American investor buying, and that he sees as a good thing. It is getting better and better, but 

gets very jealous when he hears of the development in Boston, and that has not come over the bridge yet, 

but currently it is the average joe coming back.  

Chair of the Committee asked if it is a buyer or seller’s market. Mr. Carey stated it is a positive 

market, not going one way or the other.  

Chair of the Committee asked both Mr. Carey and Mr. Suro if there were any last departing 

thoughts they would like to see or suggest, Mr. Suro said he would like to see less regulations and some 

sort of guide as to where to start when you enter the Building Department; as well as consistency when 

you speak to someone or ask a question. Mr. Carey asked if there is a regulatory process you can go 

through each time? Attorney Weil said it depends on the location of the business, not always.  

Chair of the Committee thanked both of the guest speakers for coming in this evening and 

speaking about the process they have gone through whether good or bad and appreciate the information. 

Chair of the Committee Vice President James Crocker Jr. asked for a motion to accept the 

meeting minutes of April 20, 2017 as written, Councilor Jessica Rapp Grassetti made the motion to 

accept the meeting minutes of April 20, 2017 as written, all members present voted in favor of accepting 

the meeting minutes of April 20, 2017 as written. 

 Chair of the Committee asked for a motion to adjourn, Councilor Fred Chirigotis made the 

motion to adjourn; this was seconded by Councilor Jessica Rapp Grassetti, all members voted in favor of 

adjournment 

 

NEXT MEETING: July 20, 2017, 6PM 

 

ADJOURNMENT: 6:55pm 


